SALFORD CITY COUNCIL
17th November 2010
	Meeting commenced:

	  9.30 am.

	First  adjournment:
	11.45 am

	Reconvened:
	12.05 pm

	Second adjournment :           
	  1.25 pm

	Reconvened:
	   2.15 pm

	Meeting ended:
	   5.45 pm


PRESENT:
Councillor G Wilson (Mayor) - in the Chair. fillin "line 1" 

Councillors Ainsworth, Antrobus, Balkind, Boshell, Bramer-Kelly, Brocklehurst, Burgoyne, Cheetham, Coen, Collinson, Compton, Connor, Cooke, Cullen, Davies, Dawson, Dobbs, Drake, Ferguson, K Garrido, R Garrido, Hill, Hinds, Houlton,  Hudson, Humphreys, Jolley, Jones, Kean, King, Lancaster, Lea, Lindley, Loveday, Macdonald, McIntyre, Mashiter, Merry, Mullen, O'Neill, Owen, Pennington, Potter, Ryan, Smyth, Taylor, Tope, L Turner, N Turner, Warner and  R Wilson. fillin "other names" 
120.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Clague, Devine, Dirir, 

Heywood, Mold, Morris, Murphy and Warmisham. 

121.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor O’Neill declared a personal interest in Agenda Item no 14 (b) report of Councillor Lancaster in relation to the Greater Manchester Police Authority. 

122.    MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 15TH SEPTEMBER 2010

RESOLVED: THAT the minutes of the meeting held on 15th September 2010, were approved as a correct record subject to the amendment of Councillor Compton being removed from those named as present. 
123.
RECEIPT OF PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS.
	Petition
	Councillor
	Directorate

	Eccles Community Art Gallery
	Cullen
	Customer and Support Services.


124.
STATEMENT IN RESPECT OF MAJOR INCIDENT - IRLAM 
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council, updated Members on the current position following the major incident that had occurred on Merlin Road, Irlam on the 2nd November 2010.
He extended best wishes to the resident who remained in hospital, wishing her a full recovery, and stated he was grateful that no other people had been seriously injured. He wished to acknowledge and commend the speedy response of the emergency services in this large scale operation that saw 205 properties evacuated.
In a joint exercise, between Salford City Council and City West Housing Trust, temporary hotel accommodation was provided for all those people who did not opt to stay with family or friends. 

He informed Members that on Thursday 3 November, Salford City Council and City West were able to start to move people back home. As properties were released by the Health and Safety Executive, appointments were made with residents to carry out gas safety checks so that they could return home. It had been important to Salford City Council to work in partnership with City West to ensure that operations were providing support and services to the whole community; tenants, home owners and private tenants.  Each resident who was yet to return home had been allocated a caseworker, from City West or the Council.
He commended officers at both Salford City Council and City West for their dedication in providing the services that were needed, regardless of whether that was on evenings or at weekends, to both move people home as quickly as possible and to provide support such as social services.  He gave particular mention to Councillor Hudson for her work on behalf of this community.
It was noted by Council that the whole operation had been a partnership effort, including the Emergency Services, the community and Fiddlers Lane primary school and the Acorn Centre.  The Council had organised a rest/information centre at the Tiger Moth pub in conjunction with the landlady and many residents who had been staying with friends went there to keep in touch. The pub had played a vital role in providing a hub for the community. Refreshments and provisions had been made available to residents up to the end of last week, supported by both Council staff and colleagues from City West.

He also acknowledged that the generosity of the people of Salford and local businesses throughout the incident had been tremendous. Donations of clothes and other items had flooded into the area and this was now being managed and distributed from the St John’s Centre on George Street. Tesco had jointly funded grocery vouchers with Salford City Council to provide to people returning to their homes. These had been delivered with a 'welfare visit' from Council staff to every home as it became re-occupied. 
A number of families had attended a special screening of Toy Story 3 courtesy of the Trafford Centre and for which the Irlam Rotary Club, at extremely short notice, funded transport from the hotels. Other organisations such as Key 103 have been very active in raising money to help people affected by the incident. Salford City Council had set up a fund for financial donations with the Greater Manchester Disaster Relief Fund.
The current situation was that City West, supported by the Council, were coordinating access to properties for those remaining residents who still can not return home, so that that they can retrieve personal items and the good news was that 148 households had  now returned to their homes; eight properties had been released but require additional work; four residents have been permanently re-housed and three residents have been re-housed temporarily.  155 residents in total had been returned to their original property, permanently re-housed or given temporary re-housing until their property is ready for re-occupation.  

Regrettably it had been necessary to demolish two properties adjacent to the three properties destroyed by the explosion. Demolition works were carried out as the properties were in a very dangerous state. In both cases the works were carried out carefully to retrieve as much of the owner's personal belongings as possible. 

Councillor Merry concluded by stating that the community had been absolutely fantastic throughout this traumatic time and he thanked them for their continued co-operation. He stated that there was still much work to be done and stressed the importance of continuing support being provided to help the community get back on its feet. 
The following comments were then made;-
Councillor K Garrido wished the resident who remained in hospital, a full and speedy recovery and acknowledged the excellent work of the emergency services and officers of the Council.
Councillor Cooke echoed these sentiments, commending the Council, City West Housing, local businesses, residents and the emergency services. He hoped that lessons had been learnt, in particular with regard to the improvement of sharing data.
Councillor Kean stated that he had been proud to be a Councillor for the area and to have witnessed the magnificent response to the event from all members of the community. He expressed his gratitude to everyone involved in the events following the explosion. 

Councillors Hill, Hudson, Owen, Cullen and O’Neill echoed their thanks to the many people who had contributed in some way to the support that was needed in the area following this incident and asked that some recognition for the bravery and courage shown that day, be given. 
Councillor Merry responded by also recognising the hard work that the Chief Executive had contributed to the relief work in the area and praised the team effort of all those concerned. He stated that the emergency provision that had been provided had worked well and it was important, at this time, to wait for the result of the investigation to establish the cause of the incident. 
Following the concern expressed by Members it was;- 


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT that the Mayor write  on behalf of the Council to the resident  in hospital wishing her a full and speedy recovery, and when appropriate make arrangements to visit her in her home.



(2) The Council place on record its congratulations and thanks to all staff 
and services for work undertaken during the crisis.
125.
STATEMENT BY THE LEAD MEMBER FOR CUSTOMER AND SUPPORT SERVICES
           ON THE COMPREHENSIVE SPENDING REVIEW – SALFORD POSITION
Councillor Hinds explained the seriousness of the situation facing Members and outlined the key headlines in respect of the effect on the City of the Comprehensive Spending Review. He highlighted the following areas of impact;-
· A 28% real terms cut to local government funding over the next 4 years. 12.3% in 2011/12 followed by 6.7% in 2012/13, 0.6% in 2013/14 and 6.1% in 2014/15.


· Over £4bn of revenue grants being transferred to formula grant by 2014/15, including an additional £1bn of adult social care grant by 2014/15.
· Number of ring–fenced grants reduced from 90 to 10 from 2011/12.

· Capital funding from Government to local authorities falling by 45% by 2014/15.

· Government increasing interest rates for loans taken by local authorities by 1%

There was some positive news in that there was to be;-

· a new homes bonus grant to incentivise housing  growth, 


· a Tax Incremental Funding scheme to fund investment in infrastructure from future business rates was to be introduced – although the detail on this was not known at this time. 


· a 2.5% incentive grant to freeze council tax in 2011/12.
Councillor Hinds stated his concerns over the level and severity of the reductions in public expenditure and the impact to public services.

The following comments were then made;-
Councillor Cheetham thanked Councillor Hinds for this statement and acknowledged the level of challenge in delivering these proposals without affecting frontline services that this presented to local councils. He understood that efficiency savings had and would continue to be made by the reduction of bureaucracy and proposed the sharing of some resources and services to reduce expenditure further.

Various Councillors spoke in relation to this matter with reference being made to the following;-
· National Debt compared to Gross Domestic Product
· The escalation of the North-South divide  

· Business rates

· Loss of jobs, including within the GMPA
· Global recession

· Fiscal policy


Councillor Jones enquired of Councillor Hinds whether he was able to give assurances to Members that the Council would do their ‘level best’ to avoid compulsory redundancies. 

In reply Councillor Hinds stated that, unlike other councils he had not made any statement with regard to the possible numbers of job losses. He confirmed that meetings were taking place with the Trade Unions and that every effort would be made to limit job losses and service cuts.

RESOLVED:
THAT this information be noted.
126.
ROAD SAFETY PARTNERSHIP STRATEGY

In recommending the Road Safety Partnership Strategy to Council, Councillor Antrobus

Lead Member for Planning, extended Member’s sympathies to all those Salford families who lives had been affected by bereavement or injury on the road. 

He highlighted the continuing downward trend reflected in the latest figures and stated that Road Safety must remain a high priority for the Council.

Councillor Antrobus made reference to the many partners involved in the delivery of Road Safety across the City and stated that if any Member wished to contribute advice or support it would be warmly welcomed. 

Councillor R Garrido welcomed the report including the encouraging statistics contained within it and he expressed his deep frustration with regard to a particular road scheme in his ward.

Councillor Davies expressed her congratulations on reaching the targets contained within the report and stated that she would like to see a 20mph zone outside all schools and colleges.

Councillor Lindley requested an update with regard to the out of use crossing on Frederick Road.


Councillor K Garrido asked for clarity on the implementation of the 20 mph speed limit outside schools as this was proving to be difficult in some circumstances. 


In reply Councillor Antrobus agreed to meet with Councillor K Garrido, outside of the meeting, to discuss the above matter further.


With regard to the crossing on Frederick Road, Councillor Antrobus made Councillor Lindley aware that a report was available, should he wish to view it, but that an assessment into what other options were available at this site had been requested which was leading to a slight delay in resolving this issue.  
In responding to Councillor R Garrido, Councillor Antrobus explained that any road scheme proposed by community committees must be met from their own devolved highways budget allocation and, as had been the case of the East Lancs Road ‘all red scheme’ a more realistic estimate had almost doubled the likely costs. In addition to this GMITA had raised objections to the scheme and therefore there was no alternative source of further funding available. 

RESOLVED:
THAT the Road Safety Partnership Strategy be approved.
127.
LICENSING ACT 2003 – DRAFT POLICY STATEMENT 2011

Councillor Smyth asked that this item be withdrawn and bought back to the Council for consideration at the next meeting.

RESOLVED:
THAT the Licensing Act 2003 – draft policy statement be presented to Council at the meeting due to be held on the 19th January 2011.
128.
NOTICE OF MOTION – Councillor Merry and Councillor O’Neill
Councillor Merry moved and Councillor O’Neill seconded a Notice of Motion in respect 
of the Government’s proposals on tuition fees as follows;- This Council is opposed to the Government’s proposals on tuition fees as it believes that the raising of the cap to £9000 will provide a major disincentive to young people from Salford going on to higher education. The Council is concerned that the proposal to cut 81% of the teaching budget for the universities is, in effect, privatisation of the university sector that will lead to the loss of many courses and jobs. 

An amendment to the Notice of Motion, which asked the Members to consider the following;- This Council is opposed to the Government’s proposals on tuition fees because 
(1) it is concerned that the level of fees may provide a disincentive to young people from Salford going on to higher education, 
(2) the levy on higher rate fees proposed in the Browne report has been removed,
(3) the proposal to cut teaching budgets to some subjects while others remain ring-fenced is short-sighted and may lead to the loss of courses and jobs, had been proposed by Councillor Cooke and was seconded by Councillor Owen. 
Various Councillors spoke in relation to this matter with reference being made to the following;-

· Graduate Tax

· Privatisation of Universities

· Election promises

· Student choice
· Disincentive to access higher education

After a lengthy and detailed debate the Mayor put the amendment to the meeting and from a show of hands declared the amendment lost.

Further to this the Mayor put the substantive motion before the meeting and from a show of hands it was;-
RESOLVED: THAT this Council is opposed to the Government’s proposals on tuition fees as it believes that the raising of the cap to £9000 will provide a major disincentive to young people from Salford going on to higher education. 
The Council is concerned that the proposal to cut 81% of the teaching budget for the universities is, in effect, privatisation of the university sector that will lead to the loss of many courses and jobs. 

129.
NOTICE OF MOTION – Councillor K Garrido and Councillor L Turner

Councillor K Garrido moved and Councillor L Turner seconded a Notice of Motion as follows;-  

(1)This Council welcomes the Government’s commitment to the removal of the current legislative prescription which prevents this or any Council from operating the committee system and furthermore welcomes the opportunity that this has given to all Local Authorities to decide what decision making structure is best for them and their local area. 


 (2) As a result of these impending changes, this Council believes that it and democracy will be best served by returning to the committee system of governance and hereby instructs the Chief Executive to bring forward proposals to the November 2011 meeting of the Council, for a return to the committee system and if approved, to put in place preparations for its implementation at the Annual General Meeting of this Council to be held in May 2010. 

An amendment to this Notice of Motion had been proposed by Councillor Merry, seconded by Councillor Lancaster which asked Members to consider the deletion of paragraph (2).

In moving the Motion, Councillor K Garrido made reference to;- 
· The current system of governance 
· Lead member decisions

· ‘Calling in’ procedure

· Council minutes

· Openness and transparency

In moving the proposed amendment Councillor Merry, highlighted the fact that the Government had not yet published any document in relation to this commitment and that under the previous committee system, decisions were often delayed. He stated that he would welcome a genuine discussion on finding a modern approach to the future democratic structure of the Council. 
In addition, Councillor Lancaster stated that, once the White paper in relation to this issue was published, the different options available could then be explored in detail. 
In speaking against the proposed amendment Councillors R Garrido, MacDonald and K Garrido referred to the view that under the committee system of governance, the democratic process was more in evidence and Members held more influence over decisions taken. 

In reply Councillor Merry stated that he would give assurances that once the legislation had been agreed a review would be carried out. He explained that the proposed amendment to the Notice of Motion would remove the request to return to the committee structure thereby allowing for a full review that would determine and examine further options of governance in the light of the Localism Bill. 
Subsequently, the Mayor put the amendment to the meeting and from a show of hands declared the amendment carried.


RESOLVED: THAT this Council welcomes the Government’s commitment to the removal of the current legislative prescription which prevents this or any Council from operating the committee system and furthermore welcomes the opportunity that this has given to all Local Authorities to decide what decision making structure is best for them and their local area. 

130.   MEETINGS OF COUNCIL, CABINET AND REGULATORY PANELS, TIMINGS OF MEETINGS AND POLICY FORUM

Councillor Merry proposed that the current system remained in place including the timing of the meetings. This was seconded by Councillor Lancaster 

Councillor MacDonald proposed the following amendment;- that Council meetings take place at the rate of one per month and during the evenings and that the Planning and Transport Regulatory Panel hold one meeting per month in the evening and one meeting per month in the daytime. He was of the opinion that this would allow for more members of the public to attend and would also attract more people to take on the role of councillor. 

Councillor R Garrido seconded this proposal and in addition stated that a start time of 6pm with a finish time of 10pm for meetings of the full Council would allow issues to be fully discussed. 


Councillor Lindley contributed to the debate by highlighting the barriers to the participation in the democratic process that was caused by holding daytime meetings.


Councillors Jones and Jolley, in support of Councillor Merry, raised the issues of transport, childcare, dark nights and the financial costs that would be incurred if meetings were held in the evening. 


Following the debate the Mayor put the proposed amendment to the meeting and from a show of hands declared this amendment to be lost.

Subsequently, the Mayor put the proposal forward that the current system remained in place and from a show of hands it was

RESOLVED: THAT (1) the timing of meetings of Council, Cabinet and regulatory panels remain unchanged. 



         (2)  Policy Forums will remain unchanged. 
131.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS TO LEAD MEMBERS

(a)
Councillor Merry, Leader of the Council

The following questions were asked;-

Councillor K Garrido asked for clarity with regard to the reduced level of funding for the

Buildings Schools for the Future (BSF) project and requested an update in respect of representatives from MediaCity UK attending at Community Committees. 

In reply Councillor Merry stated that the private office of the Minister in question had stated verbally that a 40% reduction in all the funding needed to be made and this included Salford’s BSF programme. 

He indicated that he would follow up the attendance of representatives from MediaCity UK at Community Committees. 

No comments were made.
(b) Councillor Lancaster, Deputy Leader

No questions asked nor comments made.


(c)
Councillor Hinds, Customer and Support Services.
Councillor O’Neill commented on the issue of impending rent rises for Community Groups using facilities provided by Salford City Leisure.
(d)         Councillor Smyth in the absence of Councillor Murphy, Environment Directorate
Councillor K Garrido commented on her disappointment that none of the Winter Park events were taking place in Little Hulton, Walkden South, Boothstown or Worsley  areas and that the Ranger Team had not been in contact with regard to organising these events. 
Councillor Smyth indicated that she would mention this matter at the next Lead Member briefing 
(e)
Councillor Connor, Housing
           Councillor K Garrido requested information with regard to receiving regular reports from            City West Housing and to whom any complaints from residents should be referred to.
Councillor Connor replied that City West had a well advertised complaints helpline and, as they were an independent organisation, reports and updates could be requested.

Councillor Kean explained that as representatives of City West regularly attended at Irlam and Cadishead meetings, both Neighbourhood Partnership Board and Local Partnership Delivery Groups, he was not aware of any problem in relation to responding to issues raised by residents. He indicated that he would raise this at the next opportunity. 
(f) Councillor Potter in the absence of Councillor  Morris, Lead Member for Children's Services
Councillor Collinson requested clarity over the recent situation with regard to outside visits by members of the Respect and Behaviour Commission. She expressed her disappointment that these visits had suddenly been cancelled.  It was noted that these visits had always been very well received and had prompted appropriate and challenging questions. 
Councillor Potter indicated that he would speak with Councillor Morris in this regard as he needed to gain clarity on why this had happened at such short notice.
          The following comments were then made;-
Councillor Merry stated that this body had been established several years ago and      discussions needed to be held to determine whether it was appropriate to continue this board and, if that was the case, which Members would be included in the membership.
Councillor K Garrido commented on the lack of respect shown for the Chair of the     Commission in this instance. 
She referred to the excellent achievement of The Deans Primary School in gaining 7th place in the Sunday Times top 100 schools  list and mentioned that both St Bonifaces Primary School and Broughton Jewish Cassell Fox had also been included in this list. She wished to pass on her thanks and congratulations to the schools and young people concerned on gaining this recognition. 
Councillor R Garrido added his concerns to the remarks made in regard to the Respect and Behaviour Commission.
 Councillor McIntyre stated that he had spoken with Councillor Morris in regard to this and he was of the understanding that the visits had been postponed due to the fact that Officers were making enquiries of her as to the purpose of these visits. 
Councillor Potter offered his apologies to Councillor Collinson and re-iterated that he would seek clarity on this issue from Councillor Morris. He thanked Councillor K Garrido for bringing to his attention the achievements of those schools mentioned and he would ask that congratulations be passed on to those schools concerned. 
(g) Councillor Ferguson in the absence of Councillor Warmisham, Adult Social Services and Health
No questions asked or comments made.
(h) Councillor Warner, Culture and Sport 
           No questions asked nor comments made.

(i) Councillor Boshell – Service Development/Neighbourhood Management
            No questions asked nor comments made.
(j)
Councillor Antrobus, Lead Member for Planning
Councillor Cheetham requested an update with regard to the flooding issue which had occurred in 2008. 
Councillor K Garrido requested that the prices, currently being quoted for the installation of Christmas lights, from Urban Vision be investigated.
Councillor Antrobus indicated that he would follow up the issue raised by Councillor Cheetham and direct a reply to him outside of this meeting. He was aware that the Ward councillors had been involved with the scheme and consultations with residents had taken place. 
In reply to Councillor K Garrido, Councillor Antrobus gave assurances that this particular issue was being looked into but the wider implications of seasonal lighting needed to be explored further.

132.
QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS ON THE DISCHARGE OF FUNCTIONS

(a)
Integrated Passenger Transport

Councillor Macdonald had provided a written update and briefly commented on the 

services highlighted within it. 
Councillor Hill mentioned the ban on bicycles on the Metrolink service.

Councillor Kean welcomed the announcement that Irlam station would be in the first tranche of the planned improvements. 
Councillor Lancaster welcomed the forthcoming electrification of the railway line through Eccles and Patricroft and expressed his concerns that this did not lead to less trains stopping there. He raised the issue of the lack of communication with regard to the timetabling of the Metrolink to Media City, with particular regard to the fact that the trams do not run after 8pm. 
Councillor Dawson highlighted the opportunities that the electrification of the line through Clifton station presented. 

Councillor Antrobus explained that the Kick-start project was going ahead because of funding from this Council. 

Councillor Jones requested that Councillor MacDonald investigate the irregularity of the no 67 bus service at Cadishead.

In responding Councillor MacDonald explained that a working party had looked into the bylaw that prevents bicycles being carried on trams and they had concluded that this should remain in place, although the carrying and the use of folding bikes was being actively encouraged. 
He confirmed to Councillor Kean that Irlam, Eccles and Walkden stations were included in the first planned improvement programme.
He indicated that he would follow up both the timetable issue with regard to the Metrolink and the problems highlighted by Councillor Jones with the no 67 bus service. 


(b)
Police

Councillor Lancaster had provided a written report, the purpose of which was to inform Members of the major issues relating to the Greater Manchester Police Authority. He highlighted the seriousness of the issues facing the organisation and stressed that no decisions had been made with regard to where reductions in expenditure would fall, but that a special meeting of the GMPA to discuss the impact of the budget situation was scheduled for the 22nd November 2010. 


Councillor Lancaster stated that the overall cash reductions by the treasury would amount to £1.2billion over the next four years. Efficiency savings would continue to be made and any detailed recommendations on where posts would be lost would be taken forward by the Chief Constable. After referring to the fact that total crime had fallen by 10% in the first six months of this financial year, he expressed his deep concern at the lasting effect that the removal of posts across the force would have on the service in the future. 

Councillor R Garrido acknowledged the seriousness of the situation and hoped that support would be made available to that staffs that were to lose their jobs. He highlighted the high level of staff sickness and the current levels of capital spend on refurbishment and building projects.

Councillor K Garrido wished to pass on her personal thanks to two PCSO’s who had responded ‘above and beyond’ the call of duty at two serious incidents that had occurred in her Ward.

In replying Councillor Lancaster explained that with respect to the buildings issues, the contract could not be cancelled at this stage but that a rationalisation project was ongoing which would investigate how to gain the best use out of each resource. He also indicated that he would check on the levels of sickness within the organisation. 

(c)
Waste Disposal
No questions asked nor comments made.


(d)
Fire and Rescue

Councillor O’Neill requested an update from Councillor Lindley in relation to the recent press releases that quoted job losses of 150 fire fighters.

Councillor Lindley replied that the Integrated Risk Management Plan (IRMP) had recently been published and confirmed that up to 150 posts would be lost over the following four years. It was envisaged that these would be through natural wastage and no fire stations would need to be closed, although changes to crew patterns were currently being investigated. 
(e) Outside Bodies
Councillor Potter, in the absence of Councillor King announced that Salford City Council had retained Fairtrade City status. This meant that, as a Council we were celebrating five years of supporting this worthwhile cause. A steering group of volunteers work hard to support Fairtrade and spread its message throughout the city. As a city we are justly proud of our record of supporting third world countries and he asked that this support be continued. 
133.
 ISSUES FOR CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

            There were no issues raised.
134.
ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS
The Mayor asked the Members to consider a request for a Leave of Absence from Councillor Devine due to ill health and it was
RESOLVED: THAT Councillor Devine be granted a Leave of Absence. 
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